BRIEF NO. 4 2023



# Taiwan's 2024 presidential election and cross-Strait relations Consequences for the European Union

Lina Arvidsson

## Summary

- Taiwan's presidential election on January 13, 2024 could have regional and global implications. It appears that the election will be fought by four candidates: Lai Ching-te for the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP); Hou Yu-yi, the official candidate of the Kuomintang (KMT); Terry Gou, who launched his independent candidacy in August 2023 after failing to earn the KMT nomination; and Ko Wen-je for the Taiwan People's Party (TPP).
- The outcome of the election could affect the interests of the European Union (EU) for a number of reasons: first, the EU is reliant on Taiwanese semiconductor production; second, the risks associated with a crisis in the Taiwan Strait could have adverse effects on global peace and security; and, third, the Taiwan Strait has great importance as a trade passage for the EU economy.
- While the DPP's Lai rejects the so-called 1992 Consensus, a formula whereby Taiwan and China mutually tolerate, but do not agree on each other's contending opinions on "One China", the KMT's Hou and independent Gou support it, and the stance of the TPP's Ko remains ambiguous. The EU's preference for maintaining the status quo on Taiwan could benefit from candidates like Hou, Gou or Ko, who could facilitate Taiwan's dialogue with Beijing. That said, Lai's criticism of China's handling of Xinjiang and Hong Kong would probably lead to greater conformity with the values of the EU.
- Ko and Hou aim to enhance cross-Strait economic interchange by reviving negotiations on the Cross Strait Service Trade Agreement (CSSTA). In opposing the CSSTA, Lai has pushed for enhanced bilateral exchanges with Australia, Japan and the US. Like Lai, Gou has urged Taiwan to pursue trade diversification and move away from its current reliance on trade with China. Hou and Ko's aspirations to enhance Taiwan-China economic engagement would move them towards closer economic integration. Enhanced economic interactions between Taiwan and China could expose Taiwan to Chinese pressure which, among other things, could affect the EU's semiconductor supply.
- All four candidates have indicated their unceasing willingness to continue military cooperation with the US. Lai's recent diplomatic interactions with the US have triggered military action from China. Should Lai become president, the EU might therefore have reasons to expect an even greater need to navigate its response to Chinese military provocation of Taiwan.

# Introduction

Leaving behind its 20th century history of martial law and constrained civil and political freedoms, Taiwan has become a progressive and democratic polity over the past three decades. In January 2024, the population is due to decide who will be Taiwan's fifth democratically elected president. Recent opinion polls suggest that the election will be fought between four main candidates: the incumbent vice president, William Lai Ching-te (賴清德), for the centre-left Democratic Progressive Party (民主進步黨, DPP); Hou Yu-yi (侯友宜), representing the conservative Kuomintang (國民黨, KMT), Terry Gou (郭台銘), who previously attempted to run for the KMT but, having failed to do so, is running as an independent, and Ko Wen-je (柯文哲) founder of and candidate for the centre-right Taiwan People's Party (台灣民眾黨, TPP).

Analysts have described how the candidates' cross-Strait policies will be a prominent feature of the 2024 Taiwanese Presidential election. The election is also likely to have ramifications for the European Union (EU). Through its "One China Policy", the EU advocates for a China-Taiwan relationship based on "peaceful interaction and constructive engagement". In its dialogues with China, the EU has moreover consistently criticised China's human rights record in Xinjiang, undemocratic developments in Hong Kong and Chinese territorial violations in the South China Sea. Taiwan's status as the world's largest producer of semiconductors makes collaborating with Taiwan pivotal for the EU. The European Parliament and the European Commission have also expressed an ambition to strengthen the EU's trade and investment ties with Taiwan. This Brief contrasts the candidates' official statements and policy proposals, exploring the possible consequences for the EU in three areas: Taiwan's international status, economic relations with China and defence policy.

# Taiwan's presidential election

Taiwan is a semi-presidential democracy that holds presidential and parliamentary elections every four years. In 2020, voter turnout was around 75 per cent. Since 1996, Taiwanese presidents have been elected in direct elections that require a simple majority for victory. Re-election is limited to two consecutive terms, which prevents the incumbent, President Tsai Ing-wen (蔡英文) of the Democratic People's Party who has held office since the 2016 election, from seeking another term in office. Taiwan's presidential election is aligned with parliamentary elections for the Legislature, the Yuan. Taiwanese voters select their district representative and vote for a preferred party. The Legislative Yuan comprises 113 seats – 73 elected by individual ballots and the remaining 34 distributed proportionally.

# Taiwan's international status

The 1992 Consensus formula is a non-official memorandum negotiated by Taiwan's Strait Exchange Foundation (SEF) and China's Association for Relations Across the Taiwan Strait (ARATS).<sup>1</sup> By recognising the diverging views on Taiwan's status in relation to China, the memorandum enables the SEF and ARATS to circumvent resolving the future of Taiwan and of China's relationship with it, and allows for trade talks across the Strait.

China's approach to "One China" is that Taiwan is "an inalienable part of China's territory".<sup>2</sup> In January 2019, China's President Xi Jinping (习近平) clarified his understanding, stating his ambition to pursue a "One Country, Two systems" model for Taiwan.<sup>3</sup> As China understands it, this would mean that while the rest of China implements a socialist system OR "planned economy", Taiwan's capitalist model would remain intact – at least "for a long period of time".<sup>4</sup> Xi Jinping has also made clear several times that China would never renounce using force against Taiwan to achieve reunification.<sup>5</sup> Xi's statements suggest that if Taiwan's resistance to China is not properly sustained, it may spur China to push for a more rapid shift in the Taiwan Strait's status quo.

President Ma Ying-jeou (馬英九) embraced the 1992 Consensus on commencing his first term in 2008.<sup>6</sup> Ma conceived that the One China principle was in accordance with the Constitution of the Republic of China (ROC, Taiwan), which declares that Taiwan is the sole legitimate government of China and Taiwan. Ma Ying-jeou's approach differed significantly from the stance taken by his successor, Tsai Ying-wen. President Tsai's more confrontational approach to China was illustrated by her response to Xi Jinping's 2019 statement on pursuit of a "One country, two systems" model for Taiwan, when she declared Taiwan's firm opposition to the 1992 Consensus.<sup>7</sup> The 1992 Consensus has not achieved widespread understanding among the Taiwanese population. A recent survey shows a varied interpretation of what "One China" constitutes.<sup>8</sup>





## The candidates' positions

Divisions over the approach to the 1992 Consensus are also reflected in the positions of the 2024 presidential candidates. Lai has previously labelled himself pro-independence.<sup>10</sup> In April 2018, however, he explained that "Taiwan is a sovereign, independent nation and therefore does not need to declare independence".<sup>11</sup> In June, he cautioned that accepting the 1992 Consensus would steer Taiwan in the same direction as Hong Kong.

	William Lai Ching-te	Hou Yu-yi	Terry Gou	Ko Wen-je
Position on 1992 Consen- sus	Opposes the claim that there is any consensual understanding in Taiwan of the 1992 Consensus; instead, argues that Tai- wan is not part of China and China is not part of Taiwan	Accepts the 1992 Consensus, arguing that it is compatible with the ROC Con- stitution	Stresses that Taiwan should continue to abide by the 1992 Consensus but restart negotiations with China on One Chi- na to reaffirm Taiwan's standing	Remains ambiguous regarding his stance on the 1992 Consensus formula; emphasises the need for meaningful cooperation across the Taiwan Strait

Although Lai has recently attempted to approach the question of independence more pragmatically, his pro-independence reputation lingers. In July 2023, Lai again clarified that Taiwan is not part of China and China is not part of Taiwan.<sup>12</sup> Moreover, during a visit to New York in August 2023, he repeated his stance that Taiwan does not need to declare independence because "Taiwan is already a sovereign, independent country called the Republic of China".<sup>13</sup> Whereas some predict that Lai will continue Tsai's candid but pragmatic approach to China, others have cautioned that should Lai become president, he might advocate Taiwan's independence.<sup>14</sup> In its immediate reactions to Lai's US visit, the Chinese ministry for foreign affairs portrayed him as clinging stubbornly to "the separatist position for Taiwan independence".<sup>15</sup> At the same time, Lai continued to express his ambition to continue Taiwan's exchanges with China to promote the peaceful development of Cross-Strait relations.<sup>16</sup>

In July 2023, Hou clarified that he accepted the 1992 consensus.<sup>17</sup> While believing the One China formula to be compatible with the ROC Constitution, Hou clarified his disapproval of its interpretation as representing the principle of "One Country, two Systems".<sup>18</sup> In contrast to Lai's argument that there is no need for Taiwan to declare independence, given that Taiwan is already independent, Hou points out that the constitution makes no reference to independence.<sup>19</sup> Arguing that the ROC Constitution represents Taiwanese public opinion and should therefore be abided by, Hou has stated that "If independence advocates are serious in their convictions they should try and amend the Constitution, with the support of Taiwan's 23 million people".<sup>20</sup>

However, Hou was initially reluctant to declare his position on the 1992 Consensus.<sup>21</sup> This might be explained by indications that the KMT's candidate for the 2020 Taiwan Presidential election, Han Kuo-Yu (韓國瑜), lost after announcing his ambition to improve Taiwan's relations with China.<sup>22</sup> Hou's decision to declare his support for the 1992 Consensus is probably explained by two factors: the KMT has traditionally been more accommodating in its relationship with China and Hou's candidacy has been overshadowed by official statements from other leading KMT figures, such as former president Ma Ying-jeou, taking a firmer stance on strengthening Taiwan-China ties.<sup>23</sup>

Similarly, Hou's main challenger in the May 2023 bid to be the KMT's official presidential candidate, Terry Gou – founder of the global manufacturer of electronic equipment, Foxconn – has argued that Taiwan should continue to abide by the 1992 Consensus, cautioning that not doing so would further deteriorate the cross-strait relations.<sup>24</sup> Prior to losing the nomination, Gou made a speech on Kinmen, the Taiwanese island situated off the coast of China.<sup>25</sup> In that speech, Gou stressed that the 1992 Consensus is key for peace in the Taiwan Strait and pledged that, should he become president, he would restart negotiations with China on clarifying "One China" in order to reaffirm the standing of Taiwan. In August, Gou revealed his plans to provide US\$20 million, among other things, to create a think tank and a media platform for gathering and circulating information on promoting peace in the Taiwan Strait.<sup>26</sup>

As a former mayor of Taipei, the TPP's Ko has never accepted the Chinese interpretation of the 1992 Consensus formula, referring to China's reluctance to provide a clear view of its interpretation.<sup>27</sup> Ko has previously stressed that maintaining peace in the Taiwan Strait requires "deterrence and communication".<sup>28</sup> Ko has also remained ambiguous on his own stance on the 1992 Consensus formula while pursuing his presidential election campaign.<sup>29</sup> It is therefore difficult to predict what his position would be should he be elected. Countering Lai and Hou, Ko has portrayed himself as the golden mean between pursuing independence or adopting the One Country, Two Systems formula.<sup>30</sup> Moreover, instead of clarifying his stance on the 1992 Consensus, in June, 2023 Ko positioned himself as prioritising meaningful exchange across the Strait.<sup>31</sup> Ko also stated that Beijing should clarify its interpretation of one China before he would be willing to accept the 1992 Consensus.<sup>32</sup> All the above show that Lai, Hou, Gou and Ko's lowest common denominator is that One Country, Two Systems is a development that none of them would want for Taiwan.

## **Consequences for the European Union**

Through its One China Policy, the EU supports a China–Taiwan relationship based on "interaction and constructive engagement".<sup>33</sup> While the EU has no official diplomatic relations with Taiwan, the EU's One China Policy means that it has trading relations with Taiwan. It also recognises that Taiwan shares the EU's values on freedom, democracy, and respect for human rights and the rule of law.<sup>34</sup>

History shows that China tends to take a more assertive stance when the DPP is in power and a more pragmatic approach when the KMT is in office.<sup>35</sup> If Hou or Gou become president, Taiwan will probably be inclined to adopt a more conciliatory stance towards China.<sup>36</sup> Thus, in the light of the EU's preference for constructive engagement on the Taiwan Strait, Hou would probably lead to more interaction. Given Ko's thus far ambiguous pronouncements on the 1992 Consensus, it is unclear what his position would be should he be elected, including on Taiwan's overall relationship with China.

On the other hand, like the EU, Lai has previously been critical of the re-education centres in Xinjiang, the heightened tensions in the South China Sea and China's "military adventurism" in the Taiwan Strait.<sup>37</sup> Should Lai become president, the fact that he is more inclined to vocalise his critical approach to China, which is more aligned with EU values, could provide the EU with a valuable ally in upholding a rules-based regional and global order.

# **Cross-Strait economic relations**

China is Taiwan's main trading partner, representing 25.2 percent of Taiwan's total trade in 2021,<sup>38</sup> and 21.6 percent of Taiwan's imports. Taiwan's second biggest trading partner, the US, accounts for 12.6 percent of Taiwan's total trade and just 10.2 percent of its imports.

In 2010, during the KMT presidency of Ma Ying-jeou, China and Taiwan signed an Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA), which lifted or reduced duties on goods worth US\$14 billion.<sup>39</sup> Taiwan's Mainland Affairs Council has described the ECFA as beneficial for Taiwan's global competitiveness and long-term economic development, and for Taiwan's prospects of signing trade agreements with other countries.<sup>40</sup>

However, developments in Hong Kong following enactment of the 2003 Hong Kong-China Closer Economic Partner Agreement (CEPA) have influenced Taiwan's perceptions of the costs and benefits of signing the ECFA.<sup>41</sup> A retrospective analysis revealed that CE-PA's policies on trade relaxation and enhanced market access were the first step in Hong Kong's full political and social integration with China.<sup>42</sup> Against this backdrop, voices in Taiwan began to fear that Taiwan's deeper economic interaction with China risked similar developments to those that followed adoption of CEPA, which eventually led to China's political crackdown on Hong Kong following the protests in 2019.<sup>43</sup>

Despite criticism, President Ma's administration finalised negotiations with China on the Cross-Strait Service Trade Agreement (CSSTA) in 2013. The purpose of the CSSTA is to facilitate Taiwan-China trade and investment in the finance, healthcare and telecommunications industries.<sup>44</sup> Ma's attempts to rush the CSSTA through the National Assembly, however, sparked significant domestic criticism. This inspired the 2014 Sunflower Movement, a student-led uprising against Ma's policies.<sup>45</sup> Adoption of the CSSTA has been paused since the mass protests.

## The candidate's positions

The CSSTA has gained renewed attention in the run-up to the 2024 presidential election campaign. Both Ko and Hou have expressed a desire to resume negotiations.<sup>46</sup>

	William Lai Ching-te	Hou Yu-yi	Terry Gou	Ko Wen-je
Position on Cross-Strait economic relations	Opposes implementation of the CSSTA. Stresses that Taiwan should pursue diversification through en- hanced trading relations with "like-minded" partners	Has supported resuming the CSS- TA negotiations; endorses enhanced economic coopera- tion with China	Has not made any statements on the CSSTA but has urged Taiwan to reduce its economic dependency on China; argues Tai- wan should enhance trading links with Ja- pan, Southeast Asia, the US and Europe	Supports resuming the CSSTA negotiations

In a white paper published in June 2023, Ko stated that Taiwan and China should recommence their negotiations on the CSSTA and indicated that he wishes to enter into an agreement on trade in goods.<sup>47</sup> His support for the CSSTA met with criticism from leaders previously active in the 2014 Sunflower movement.<sup>48</sup> In its election manifesto, the TPP states that it will seek to increase foreign direct investment in Taiwan and Taiwan's participation in international financial organisations.<sup>49</sup> Nonetheless Ko's call for Taiwan to join the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) – a trade agreement between 12 parties, including the United Kingdom since July 2029, intended to eliminate trade barriers – has included a statement that cross-Strait dialogue must be improved before Taiwan could join.<sup>50</sup> Moreover, Ko has rejected calls to support Taiwan's participation in the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), a trade pact involving 15 Pacific nations including China.<sup>51</sup> Ko's stance stems from his conviction that China would not accept Taiwan's inclusion.

Like Ko, Hou believes that the CSSTA negotiations should be resumed.<sup>52</sup> Hou has also endorsed enhanced bilateral cooperation with China on the economy, trade, education and culture.<sup>53</sup> However, in contrast to Ko, Hou has taken a more assertive stance on Taiwan joining the CPTPP.<sup>54</sup> While recognising the difficulties of obtaining approval from the other member states, Hou has called on Taiwan not to give up on its membership ambitions. In August 2023, Hou expressed support for Taiwan signing trade agreements with other countries, in addition to actively participating in the RCEP and the CPTPP.<sup>55</sup> In July 2023, Hou called for a legal review of the first agreement under the US-Taiwan Initiative on 21st Century Trade, which has already entered into force.<sup>56</sup> The initiative is a framework for facilitating trade talks. Hou was asked why he has never called for a similar review of the CSSTA.<sup>57</sup>

In contrast to Ko and Hou, Lai stated in August 2023 that he does not support finalising negotiations on the CSSTA.<sup>58</sup> In his Four Pillar Plan for Peace, launched in July, Lai stressed that Taiwan's overreliance on China has exposed it to risks of economic coercion.<sup>59</sup> According to Lai, Taiwan should pursue diversification by enhancing trade relations with "like-minded" partners.<sup>60</sup> In a meeting with a US delegation in June 2023, Lai asked for US diplomatic support for Taiwan's aspiration to join the CPTPP and called for ties between the US and Taiwan to be enhanced.<sup>61</sup> When meeting with the former Japanese prime minister, Aso Taro, in August 2023, Lai emphasised his aspiration to enhance Taiwanese-Japanese economic collaboration.<sup>62</sup>

Gou has not made any statements on the CSSTA, the CPTPP or the RCEP. However, in March 2023 Gou urged Taiwan to loosen its economic dependency on China and instead pursue trade diversification through enhanced trading links with Japan, Southeast Asia, the US and Europe.<sup>63</sup> Gou has also claimed that China would not be able to exert pressure on him through his assets in Foxconn – partly because it would negatively affect global pension funds and partly because it would disrupt supply chains, which according to Gou would risk damaging China's global reputation.<sup>64</sup>

## Consequences for the EU

Although the EU recognises Beijing as the sole legal government of China, this has not precluded it from sustaining exchanges with Taiwan, particularly with regard to trade.<sup>65</sup> In a speech delivered in October 2021, Margarethe Vesthager, Executive Vice President of

the European Commission, stressed the EU's ambition to deepen trade and investment relationships with Taiwan.<sup>66</sup>

As full members of the World Trade Organisation (WTO), the EU and Taiwan have the ability to enter into trade agreements. In 2015, the EU and Taiwan commenced discussions on an EU-Taiwan Bilateral Investment Agreement (BIA),<sup>67</sup> but the negotiations have remained on pause since 2022. The EU's official explanation is that Taiwan's market is already sufficiently open.<sup>68</sup> Some believe that the real reason for the EU's failure to advance the BIA is its fear of upsetting China.<sup>69</sup> The EU has stated that it regards the Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA), as well as enhanced economic, trade and investment interactions between Taiwan and China as having a positive impact on Taiwan's between Taiwan and China could expose Taiwan to Chinese economic coercion.

In her 2021 speech, Vesthager described Taiwan's semiconductor production as crucial for the EU to achieve its goals of strengthening supply chains.<sup>71</sup> The EU aims to host 20 percent of global semiconductor production by 2030. The EU's strategy therefore leaves it dependent on trusted, like-minded partners.<sup>72</sup> As the world's largest producer of semiconductors, EU collaboration with Taiwan is key.<sup>73</sup>

As noted above, Gou has claimed that China will not be able to put pressure on Taiwanese businesses such as Foxconn.<sup>74</sup> However, in June 2022, Chen Wenling (陈文玲), Chief Economist at a Centre overseen by China's National Development and Reform Commission, urged China to "seize" control of TSMC, the world's biggest semiconductor producer, to counter third countries' economic coercion.<sup>75</sup> Too close economic interactions between Taiwan and China have previously exposed Taiwan to Chinese economic coercion, as was illustrated in August 2022 when China imposed import restrictions on Taiwan's fish stocks in response to the visit of Speaker of the US House of Representatives Nancy Pelosi to Taiwan.<sup>76</sup> This suggests that the level of economic dependency is sufficient for China to put substantial pressure on Taiwan.

Moreover, as in the example of fish exports, China is the largest market for Taiwan's exports of semiconductors,<sup>77</sup> with 40 percent of its annual sales in 2021. TSMC is a Dutch developer and manufacturer of photolithography machines used in computer chip products, and ASML's biggest customer for lithography machines.<sup>78</sup> Through Shanghai Micro Electronics Equipment, a Chinese company that conducts research on, designs, manufactures and sells semiconductor equipment, China has begun to produce lithography machines that might challenge ASML.<sup>79</sup> Closer economic relations between China and Taiwan could therefore play out in favour of Chinese purchasers, negatively affecting EU industries.

# **Defence policy**

Taiwan's aim is to ensure its continued existence as a nation and thus to deter China from pursuing unification by force.<sup>80</sup> The prevalence of the Chinese threat is discussed in Taiwan's *2021 Quadrennial Defense Review*, which sets out its national defence strategy.<sup>81</sup> Taiwan's defence policy sets five goals: fortifying Taiwan's national security through deterrence; optimising and modernising Taiwan's defence capabilities; striving for a self-reliant defence base; ensuring readiness for disaster relief; and expanding partnerships in the Indo-Pacific as an explicit reaction to China's military expansion there.

In August 2023, President Tsai announced a plan to increase defence spending to 2.6 percent of gross domestic product in 2024, an increase of 7 percent on 2023.<sup>82</sup> The US is Taiwan's biggest arms supplier. The US commitment to provide Taiwan with defence equipment and defence services is based on the Taiwan Relations Act.<sup>83</sup> Through its "Six Assurances Policy", adopted under US President Ronald Reagan, the US has an open-ended commitment to provide Taiwan with weapons.<sup>84</sup> The US announced its most recent arms supplies to Taiwan in August 2023, pledging to provide arms to the value of US \$500 million.<sup>85</sup>

## The candidates' positions

	William Lai Ching-te	Hou Yu-yi	Terry Gou	Ko Wen-je
Position on military cooperation	Emphasises maintaining US-Taiwan military coop- eration; Has stated that he wants to enhance deterrence through more exchanges with other countries on joint training, civil defence and information exchange	Emphasises main- taining US-Taiwan military cooperation; Previously expressed certain ambiguous positions on limiting the duration of mili- tary service	Emphasises main- taining US-Taiwan military cooperation; Has however urged Taiwan to put in place greater self-defence capabilities; Blames the DPP government for China's military exercises	Emphasises maintaining US-Taiwan military coop- eration; Has nonetheless stressed that Taiwan should refrain from rely- ing on any single external actor in ensuring its de- fence capabilities.

The DPP's Lai has expressed a willingness to continue Taiwan-US military cooperation.<sup>86</sup> Hou has declared that he wishes for US arms supplies to continue, arguing that this will enable Taiwan to defend itself.<sup>87</sup> Similarly, Ko recognises the US as Taiwan's most important ally, and the only ally willing to provide it with weapons.<sup>88</sup> Thus, without specifying either the scope or the form they wish military cooperation with the US to take, Lai, Hou and Ko all agree that military cooperation with the US should continue.

While expressing gratitude for US military support, Gou has stressed that "Taiwan has to take control of its destiny, strengthen deterrence capability and, at the same time, deliver an approach to peace that benefits the region and the globe, but most of all itself".<sup>89</sup> In doing so, he has made clear that Taiwan needs to negotiate further clarity within the One China framework. Nonetheless, while insisting that he would recommence negotiations with China, he has also stated that he would continue to purchase or produce weapons to enhance Taiwan's military capability.<sup>90</sup> Responding to the military exercises China launched following Tsai's meeting with the then Speaker of the US House of Representatives, Kevin McCarthy, in April 2023, Gou stated that they were aimed at the DPP government

rather than the people of Taiwan.91

Although not stated as explicitly, it is likely that Gou's opinion on Taiwan pursuing greater self-reliance in military defence is shared by the other candidates. Ko has stressed that Taiwan should not rely on any external actor in ensuring its defence capabilities.<sup>92</sup> This should not least be seen in the light of the fact that no candidate opposes the five goals mentioned in the *Quadrennial Defense Review*, and that no candidate has opposed the Tsai administration's plan to increase Taiwan's defence spending.

Thus, there are no indications that any candidate would push for significant changes to Taiwan's defence posture. Announcing his "Four pillar plan for peace", Lai set out his ambition to enhance deterrence through greater exchanges with foreign countries on joint training, civil defence and information exchange.<sup>93</sup> After creating some initial confusion about whether he would cut military service to four months from the current 12 months, in July 2023 Hou stated that he would "ensure stability and peace across the Strait before cut[ting] military service to four months".<sup>94</sup>

#### Consequences for the EU

The EU's One China policy is clear that it wants to ensure that security and stability are maintained in the Taiwan Strait.<sup>95</sup> It has consistently condemned China's provocations and threats of violence against Taiwan.<sup>96</sup> In April 2023, the European Commission's High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, Josep Borrell, called on member states to send warships to monitor the Taiwan Strait in response to China's hostilities.<sup>97</sup> This statement could be seen in the context of the European Parliament's call for the Commission to act on China's aggressive behaviour towards Taiwan, which in turn amplified the calls for further diplomatic responses from EU officials.

The European External Action Service is developing measures to coordinate a response should relations in the Taiwan Strait deteriorate further.<sup>98</sup> In the short term, the EU's immediate issue is the conflicting pledges made by EU leaders on their commitments in the Taiwan Strait. In March 2023, President of France Emmanuel Macron declared that the EU should not get entangled in an escalation between China and the US.<sup>99</sup> In an attempt to provide reassurance of the robustness of the transatlantic link, German Foreign Minister Anna-Lena Baerbock pledged to maintain dialogue with the US should a conflict erupt in the Taiwan Strait.<sup>100</sup> The fragile security situation in the Taiwan Strait shows no sign of improving. In these circumstances, it is conceivable that the EU and its member states might find it necessary to further clarify their posture in the course of the coming presidential term.

# References

1 曹文堂. (Published February 4, 2023; Accessed July 19, 2023). "何謂「務實的台獨 工作者」?拆解賴清德台獨論述五階". 關鍵評論, The News Lens. <u>https://www.thenewslens.</u> com/article/180463.

2 Full statement: "There is nothing but one China in the world, Taiwan is an inalienable part of China's territory, and the Government of the People's Republic of China is the sole legal government representing the whole of China". See Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. (Published August, 2, 2022) "Statement by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China". Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202208/</u> t20220802\_10732293.html.

3 中央通訊社 (Published January 2, 2019; Accessed July 19, 2023) "習近平定調 九二共識 內涵新增國家統一目標". 中央通訊社. <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/first-news/201901020092.aspx</u>.

4 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China (Accessed August 2, 2023) "A policy of "one country, two systems" on Taiwan". Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/</u> ziliao\_665539/3602\_665543/3604\_665547/200011/t20001117\_697847.html#:~:text=On%20the%20premise%20of%20one,a%20long%20period%20of%20time.

Speech delivered by Xi Jinping 习近平(2022年10月17日) "高举中国特色 5 社会主义伟大旗帜 为全面建设社会主义现代化国家而团结奋斗 表第十九届中央委员会向大会作的报告摘登". 人民网一人民日报. http://cpc.people.com.cn/20th/n1/2022/1017/c448334-32546343.html. See also: Xi Jinping (January 2, 2019) Working Together to Realize Rejuvenation of the Chinese Nation and Advance China's Peaceful Reunification Speech at the Meeting Marking the 40th Anniversary of the Issuance of the Message to Compatriots in Taiwan January 2, 2019". Taiwan Work office of the CPC Central Committee; Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council. http://www.gwytb.gov.cn/wyly/201904/t20190412 12155687.htm.

6 President Ma Ying-Jeou's inaugural address (May 20, 2008) "Ma Ying-Jeou, "Inaugural Address," May 20, 2008". USC Anneberg, US–China Institute. <u>https://china.usc.edu/ma-ying-jeou-"inaugural-address"-may-20-2008</u>.

7 Office of the President, Republic of China (Taiwan). (Published January 2, 2019) "President Tsai issues statement on China's President Xi's "Message to Compatriots in Taiwan". Office of the President, Republic of China (Taiwan). <u>https://english.president.gov.tw/</u> <u>NEWS/5621</u>.

8 Chen, Yu-Jie (2022). "One China" Contention in China–Taiwan Relations: Law, Politics and Identity. *The China Quarterly. Vol. 252*. Pp. 1025-1044. doi:10.1017/ S0305741022001333. See Table 1-3. Pg. 1038; 1040. Horng-En Wang, Austin; Yeh, Yao-Yuan; Wu, Charles K. S.; Chen, Fang-Yu (October 22, 2020) "The non-consensus 1992 consensus". DOI: 10.1111/aspp.12576. *Asian Politics and Society*. Pg. 216.

9 Election Study Centre, National Chengchi University. (Published July 3, 2020) " 臺灣民眾統獨立場趨勢分佈(1994年12月~2020年06月)". <u>https://web.archive.org/</u> web/20201023061350/https://esc.nccu.edu.tw/PageDoc/Detail?fid=7805&id=6962. 10 Wu, Huizhong (Published annuary 18, 2023; Accessed August 2, 2023) "Taiwan ruling party's new chair vows to safeguard democracy". AP News. <u>https://apnews.com/article/taiwan-politics-government-tsai-ing-wen-china-ba9ef196425654786d83f29131b-97fb8</u>.

11 Taipei Times (Published April 16, 2018; Accessed July 19, 2023) "Lai explains approach to independence". Taipei Times. <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/ar-chives/2018/04/16/2003691399</u>.

12 葉素萍 (Published August 7, 2023; Accessed August 8, 2023) "賴清德:沒 有台獨金孫 台灣主權不屬於中華人民共和國". CNA. <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/</u> <u>aipl/202308070365.aspx</u>.

13 Wang, Cindy; Weber, Joel (Published August 15, 2023) "Taiwanese Presidential Frontrunner Talks China and Chips: Transcript". Bloomberg. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-08-14/transcript-taiwan-presidential-candidate-lai-ching-te-on-chips-china-us</u>.

14 Wang, Amber (Published May 1, 2023; Accessed August 10, 2023) "Can DPP's William Lai turn a paler shade of green to win Taiwanese presidency? ". South China Morning Post. <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3218563/can-dpps-lai-turnpaler-shade-green-win-taiwanese-presidency</u>.

15 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China (Published August 13, 2023; Accessed August 18, 2023) 'Foreign Ministry Spokesperson's Remarks on Lai Ching-te's US "Stopover". Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2535\_665405/202308/ t20230813\_11126188.html.

16 Democratic Progressive Party. (Published July 16, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "Chairman Lai Ching-te's Address at the DPP's Second Assembly of the 20th National Party Congress". Democratic Progressive Party. <u>https://www.dpp.org.tw/en/press\_releases/contents/71</u>.

17 Wang, Cheng-chung; Yeh, Su-ping; Mazzetta, Matthew (Published July 4, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/KMT's Hou backs '1992 consensus that conforms with ROC Constitution'". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202307040017</u>.

18 羅志華. (Published July 3, 2023; Accessed July 22, 2023). "快訊/侯友宜首度表態! 支持「合乎憲法」的九二共識". 中天新聞網. <u>https://ctinews.com/news/items/p5W9MPY-jWo</u>.

19 Cheng-chung, Wang; Mazzetta, Matthew (Published July 20, 2023; Accessed July 22, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/ROC Constitution does not mention 'Taiwan independence': Hou Yu-ih". Focus Taiwan. https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202306200007.

20 Cheng-chung, Wang; Mazzetta, Matthew (Published July 20, 2023; Accessed July 22, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/ROC Constitution does not mention 'Taiwan independence': Hou Yu-ih". Focus Taiwan ". <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202306200007</u>.

21 陳嬿婷(Published May 25, 2023; Accessed July 21, 2023). "「不懂侯友宜為何如此迴避九二共識」 郭正亮:國民黨需要明確主張". 風傳媒. <u>https://www.storm.mg/arti-</u>

<u>cle/4796178</u>.

Horton, Chris; Chang Chien, Amy (Published June 6, 2020; Accessed August 4, 2023). "Voters in Taiwan Oust a Pro-China Mayor". The New York Times. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/06/world/asia/taiwan-recall-mayor.html</u>.

Aljazeera. (Published March 21, 2023; Accessed July 23, 2023) "China welcomes former Taiwan president's plan to visit". Aljazeera. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/3/21/</u> <u>china-welcomes-former-taiwan-president-plan-to-visit</u>. Chia-jung, Lu; Hsin-Yin, Lee. (Published July 4, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "Ma concludes China trip, reaffirms '1992 consensus'". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202304070017</u>.

Gou, Terry (Published July 17, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "Taiwan abandoning the one-China framework aggravates the risk of war". The Washington Post. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/07/17/taiwan-china-agreements-safety/</u>.

25 Chung, Jake (Published May 14, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023). "'1992 consensus' basis for peace: Terry Gou". Taipei Times. <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2023/05/14/2003799766</u>.

26 Taipei Times. (Published August 23, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023) "Gou proposes cross-strait peace strategy". Taipei Times. <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/tai-wan/archives/2023/08/23/2003805160</u>.

27 楊明珠 (Published June 7, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023). "柯文哲:若當選總統將 問中國「九二共識」定義". 中央通訊社. <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/202306070400.</u> <u>aspx</u>.

28 邱璧辉 (Published February 4, 2015; Accessed August 9, 2023) "当"一国两制" 遇到"两国一制"". Deutsche Welle. <u>https://www.dw.com/zh/当一国两制遇到两国一制/a-18234087</u>. Ming-chu, Yang; Lin, Sean (Published June 9, 2023; Accessed August 4, 2023) "Election 2024/Ko discusses his cross-strait stance with international media outlets in Tokyo". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202306090017</u>.

29 楊亞璇攝 (Published June 7, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "如果當選要問陸 九二共識定義? 柯文哲這樣回應". 中天新聞網. <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtime-</u> news/20230607004709-260407?chdtv.

30 Kine, Phelim. (Published May 11, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "China Watcher: Taiwan presidential hopeful — Hong Kong sanctions — Belgrade memories". Politico EU. <u>https://www.politico.eu/newsletter/china-watcher/taiwan-presidential-hopeful-hong-kong-sanctions-belgrade-memories/</u>.

31 陳淑娥. (Published June 29, 2023; Accessed August 11, 2023) "談92共識嘆定 義不明 柯文哲:有實質交往較重要". 中時新聞網. <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtime-</u> news/20230628003971-260407?chdtv.

32 Ming-chu, Yang; Mazzetta, Matthew (June 8, 2023; Accessed August 11, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/China should clarify its definition of '1992 consensus': Ko Wen-je". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202306080009</u>.

33 "歐盟一台灣-雙邊關係概況, EU-Taiwan relations 2021" EU Delegation in Taiwan. Pg. 4.

Trade. (Published June 2, 2023; Accessed July 31, 2023). "EU and Taiwan hold Trade and Investment Dialogue". European Commission. <u>https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/</u><u>news/eu-and-taiwan-hold-trade-and-investment-dialogue-2022-06-02\_en</u>. See also, European Commission. (June 22, 2016) "Joint Communication of the European Parliament and the Council – Elements for a new EU strategy on China". JOIN(2016) 30 final. Section: "III.2 Boosting trade and investment".

Li-chia, Lo (2023) "Facilitating the Market with a Gift: The Politics of the ECFA between China and Taiwan (2008–2016)". *Asian Studies Review*. Vol. 47. No. 3. Pp. 536-553. Doi: 10.1080/10357823.2022.2095981. Pg. 540.

Albert, Eleanor (Updated December 7, 2016) "China–Taiwan Relations". Council on Foreign Relations. <u>http://www.cfr.org/china/chinataiwanrelations/p9223</u>. Pg. 2.

Lai, Ching de. (Published July 4, 2023; Accessed July 22, 2023) "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait As Beijing ratchets up military and economic tensions, we can never take our democracy for granted". Wall Street Journal Opinion. <u>https://www.wsj.</u> <u>com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-electionrace-war-7046ee00</u>.

38 International Trade Administration (Published September 15, 2022; Accessed September 17, 2023) Taiwan - Country Commercial Guide". International Trade Administration. https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/taiwan-market-overview.

39 BBC. (Published September 12, 2010; Accessed September 29, 2023) Historic Taiwan-China trade deal takes effect". BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacif-ic-11275274.

40 Mainland Affairs Council, Republic of China (Taiwan) (Accessed august 4, 2023) "Cross-Strait Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA)". Mainland Affairs Council, Republic of China (Taiwan). <u>https://www.mac.gov.tw/en/News\_Content.aspx-</u> ?n=69EE7CEA8C7550BB&sms=D6D0A9E658098CA2&s=FD1ADAC687DF1AC0.

Lai, Christina (August, 2020) "A Case Study of Recent Social Movements in Hong Kong and Taiwan: Convergence of Counter-Identities amid China's Rise". *Global Taiwan Institute*. pg. 14.

Lo, Pui-yin (2022) "Chapter 15: Involving and integrating 'Capitalist' special administrative regions in 'Socialist' national development of China" – Squaring the Circle of 'Two Systems' in 'One Country'" in *Routledge handbook of Constitutional law in Greater China*. Edited by Bui, Ngoc Son, Hargreaves, Stuart, and Mitchell, Ryan. (Eds.). Taylor & Francis Group. E-book ISBN: 9781000800579. Pg. 238; 244.

43 Lai, Christina (August, 2020) "A Case Study of Recent Social Movements in Hong Kong and Taiwan: Convergence of Counter-Identities amid China's Rise". *Global Taiwan Institute*. pg. 14.

Lai Yu-chen; Yeh Su-ping; Wang Cheng-chung; Matthew Mazzetta (Published June 26, 2023; Accessed August 2, 2023) "Election 2024/Taiwan presidential hopefuls reheat decade-old China trade deal debate". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202306260012</u>.

45 Ian Tsung-yen Chen (March, 2023). "Trading for survival: trade policy as a credible signal, alliance strategy, and public preferences in Taiwan". *Review of International Political Economy*. Pp. 1-24. Doi: 10.1080/09692290.2023.2190922. Pg. 10.

Hioe, Brian. (Published July 5, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "Cross-Strait Issues Take Center Stage in Taiwan's Presidential Race". The Diplomat. <u>https://thediplomat.</u> com/2023/07/cross-strait-issues-take-center-stage-in-taiwans-presidential-race/.

47 陳育賢 (Published July 22, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "不好對外? 柯 文哲返鄉「閉門」發表政策白皮書". 中時新聞網. <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtime-</u> news/20230722002986-260407?chdtv.

48 Pan, Jason. (Published June 22, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "Ko Wen-je criticized over call to restart CSSTA talks". Taipei Times. <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/</u> taiwan/archives/2023/06/22/2003801986.

49 Taiwan People's Party. "Taiwan People's Party–About us–Core values". Taiwan People's Party. <u>https://www.tpp.org.tw/en/core\_values.php</u>.

50 崔慈悌 (Published July 18, 2023; Accessed August 10, 2023) "反駁柯文哲 外交 部:台灣符合CPTPP條件也做好準備". 中時新聞網. https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20230718002563-260407?chdtv.

51 Interview with Ko Wen-zhe on his stance on the CPTPP and RCEP. 陳家祥 (Published July 17, 2023; Accessed August 10, 2023) "ET專訪/CPTPP入會難 柯文哲喊: 直接加入RCEP嚇昏中國". ET Today. <u>https://www.ettoday.net/news/20230717/2541815.</u> <u>htm</u>.

52 Pan, Jason (Published June 22, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023). "Ko Wen-je criticized over call to restart CSSTA talks". Taipei Times. <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/</u> taiwan/archives/2023/06/22/2003801986.

Lai, Yu-chen; Yeh, Su-ping; Wang, Cheng-chung; Mazzetta, Matthew (Published June 26, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/Taiwan presidential hopefuls reheat decade-old China trade deal debate". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202306260012</u>.

54 葉德正;蔡雯如;黃世麒 (Published May 10, 2023; Accessed August 10, 2023) "台 灣加入CPTPP 侯友宜:挑戰性高但不要放棄". 中時新聞網. <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/</u> politics/breakingnews/4297341

55 吳睿騏 (Published August 8, 2023; Accessed August 10, 2023) "賴清德 稱接受一中引來戰爭 侯友宜批勿自欺欺人". CNA. <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/</u> <u>aipl/202308080299.aspx</u>.

Lai Yu-chen; Wang Yang-yu; Kao, Evelyn; (Published June 29, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "TRADE DEALS/KMT calls for Legislature review of US-Taiwan trade agreement". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202306290019</u>.

57 Hioe, Brian (Published May 7, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "KMT Calls for Oversight of Trade Agreement with US proves ironic compared to CSSTA". NewBloom Magazine. <u>https://newbloommag.net/2023/07/05/kmt-us-cssta/</u>.

58 葉素萍 (Published June 25, 2023; Accessed August 22, 2023) "重啟服貿是走回一 中市場 未看清世界局勢". CNA News. https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/202306250179. aspx.

59 Lai, Ching-te (Published July 4, 2022; Accessed August 2, 2023) "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait – As Beijing ratchets up military and economic tensions, we can never take our democracy for granted". Wall Street Journal Opinion. <u>https://www.wsj.</u> <u>com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-electionrace-war-7046ee00</u>.

60 Democratic Progressive Party (Published July 6, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "DPP Holds 2024 Election Briefing, Lai Ching-te Presents Four-Pillar Plan". Democratic Progressive Party. <u>https://www.dpp.org.tw/en/press\_releases/contents/72</u>.

61 素萍 (Published July 4, 2023; Accessed August 8, 2023) "賴清德見眾議員訪團 盼美國續供武器且及時送達". CNA. <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/202307040127.</u> <u>aspx</u>.

62 崔慈悌 (Published August 8, 2023; Accessed August 9, 2023) "麻生太郎見賴 清德 引海賊王喻台日堅定友誼". 中時新聞網. <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtime-</u> news/20230808004742-260407?chdtv.

Hsu, Stacy; Kao, Evelyn (Published March 29, 2023; Accessed September 19, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/Terry Gou cautions against economic dependency on China". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202303290017</u>.

64 Chien-Hua, Wan; Kennedy, Adrian. (Published August 28, 2023; Accessed September 19, 2023) "Terry Gou Says Apple, Tesla Links Mean China Can't Pressure His Business". Bloomberg. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-08-28/terry-gou-says-apple-tesla-links-mean-china-can-t-pressure-his-business.

European Economic and Trade Office in Taiwan (July 26, 2021, Accessed August 22, 2023) "The European Union and Taiwan". European Economic and Trade Office in Taiwan. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/taiwan/european-union-and-taiwan\_en?s=242. Hsieh, Pasha. L. (September, 2020). "Rethinking non-recognition: The EU's investment agreement with Taiwan under the one-China policy". *Leiden Journal of International Law.* Vol. 33. No. 3. pp. 689-712. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/S0922156520000291. Pg. 694.

66 Speech delivered by Vestager, Margarethe (Brussels, October 19, 2021) EU-Taiwan political relations and cooperation: Speech on behalf of High Representative/ Vice-President Josep Borrell at the EP plenary". European Union External Action. <u>https://</u> www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/eu-taiwan-political-relations-and-cooperation-speech-behalf-high-representativevice-president\_en.

67 European Commission (October 14, 2015) "Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions – Trade for All Towards a more responsible trade and investment policy". European Commission. COM(2015) 497 final. See 5.2.2.A strategic engagement in Asia and the Pacific region.

68 Chimits, Francois; Ghiretti, Francesca; Stec, Grzegorz "Europe" (July, 2023) in *From* a China strategy to no strategy at all – *Exploring the diversity of European approaches*.

Edited by Bartsch, Bernhard; Wessling, Claudia. European Think-tank Network on China (ETNC). Pg. 26.

69 Wang, Earl (June 1, 2023) "Amphibious Diplomacy – Bilateral Investment Agreement Negotiation between the European Union and Taiwan". *European Review of International Studies*. Vol. 10. No. 1. Pp. 1-27. <u>https://doi-org.acces-distant.sciencespo.</u> fr/10.1163/21967415-10010013. Pg. 21.

70 European Commission (Accessed August 23, 2023) "Taiwan". European Commission. <u>https://policy.trade.ec.europa.eu/eu-trade-relationships-country-and-region/coun-</u> tries-and-regions/taiwan\_en.

71 Speech delivered by Vestager, Margarethe (Brussels, October 19, 2021) "EU-Taiwan political relations and cooperation: Speech on behalf of High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell at the EP plenary". European Union External Action. https://www.eeas. europa.eu/eeas/eu-taiwan-political-relations-and-cooperation-speech-behalf-high-representativevice-president en. World Population Review (Accessed July 22, 2023). "Semiconductor Manufacturing by Country 2023". World Population Review. https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/semiconductor-manufacturing-by-country. For a chart of the three biggest producers, see Nee Lee, Jennie. (Published March 15, 2021; Accessed July 20, 2023) "2 charts show how much the world depends on Taiwan for semiconductors". CNBC. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/03/16/2-charts-show-how-much-the-worlddepends-on-taiwan-for-semiconductors.html. Chimits, Francois; Ghiretti, Francesca; Stec, Grzegorz "Europe" (July, 2023) in From a China strategy to no strategy at all - Exploring the diversity of European approaches. Edited by Bartsch, Bernhard; Wessling, Claudia, European Think-tank Network on China (ETNC). Pg. 26. European Commission (Published February 8, 2022; Accessed August 10, 2023). "European Chips Act - Questions and Answers". European Commission. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ QANDA 22 730.

Final European Commission (February 8, 2022) "Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions – A Chips Act for Europe". COM(2022) 45 final. European Commission.

Vorld Population Review (Accessed July 22, 2023). "Semiconductor Manufacturing by Country 2023". World Population Review. <u>https://worldpopulationreview.com/</u> <u>country-rankings/semiconductor-manufacturing-by-country</u>. For a chart of the three biggest producers, see Nee Lee, Jennie. (Published March 15, 2021; Accessed July 20, 2023) "2 charts show how much the world depends on Taiwan for semiconductors". CNBC. <u>https://</u> <u>www.cnbc.com/2021/03/16/2-charts-show-how-much-the-world-depends-on-taiwan-forsemiconductors.html</u>. Chimits, Francois; Ghiretti, Francesca; Stec, Grzegorz "Europe" (July, 2023) in *From a China strategy to no strategy at all – Exploring the diversity of European approaches*. Edited by Bartsch, Bernhard; Wessling, Claudia. European Think-tank Network on China (ETNC). Pg. 26.

Chien-Hua, Wan; Kennedy, Adrian. (Published August 28, 2023; Accessed September 19, 2023) "Terry Gou Says Apple, Tesla Links Mean China Can't Pressure His Business". Bloomberg. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-08-28/terry-gousays-apple-tesla-links-mean-china-can-t-pressure-his-business</u>

75 Bloomberg News (Published June 7, 2022; Accessed August 2, 2023) "Top Economist Urges China to Seize TSMC If US Ramps Up Sanctions". Bloomberg. <u>https://www.</u> bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-06-07/top-economist-urges-china-to-seize-tsmc-ifus-ramps-up-sanctions.

Bloomberg News (Published August 3, 2022; Accessed August 23, 2023) "China Hits Taiwan With Trade Curbs Amid Tensions Over Pelosi". Bloomberg. <u>https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-03/china-halts-natural-sand-exports-to-taiwan-after-pelosi-visit-l6cv09k3.</u>

77 Slotta, Daniel (Published July 25, 2022; Accessed July 31, 2023) "Leading origins of imported integrated circuits in Taiwan in 2021". Statista (October 1, 2021) https://www.statista.com/statistics/1246399/taiwan-share-of-major-import-countries-for-integrated-circuits/. Ma, Yihan "Export market share of live fish from Taiwan in 2018, by importing country or region". Statista. https://www.statista.com/statistics/1058944/taiwan-export-market-share-of-live-fish/.

78 Habershon, Alfie (Published December 21, 2022; Accessed August 4, 2023). ASML's Taiwan Expansion Signals Chip Sector's Next Big Leap". Asia Financial. <u>https://www.asiafinancial.com/asmls-taiwan-expansion-signals-chip-sectors-next-big-leap#:~:-text=TSMC%20is%20ASML%27s%20biggest%20customer,the%20world%27s%20 most%20advanced%20chips.</u>

79 Horwitz, Josh (March 6, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023) "Chinese chipmaking equipment manufacturers filling void left by US export restrictions". Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinese-chipmaking-equipment-manufacturers-filling-void-left-by-us-export-2023-03-06/.

Lee, Sheryn. (September, 2022) "Taiwan: Deterring, Denying, and Defending". DGAP Report. *German Council on Foreign Relations*. Pg. 6.

81 Ministry of National Defense, ROC (March, 2021) Quadrennial Defense Review 2021. *Ministry of National Defense, ROC.* Pg. 18.

82 Yeh Su-ping; Mazzetta, Matthew. (Published August 21, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023) "DEFENSE/Taiwan proposes largest-ever defense budget for 2024". Focus Taiwan. https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202308210025.

83 96<sup>th</sup> US Congress (January 1, 1979) Taiwan Relations Act – Public law 96-8 (Taiwan relations Act). Senate and House of Representatives. Section 3.

84 Congressional Research Service (Updated June 13, 2023) "President Reagan's Six Assurances to Taiwan". Congressional Research Service. Table 1. <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11665</u>.

Lee, Mathew. (Published August 24, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023) "US approves new \$500M arms sale to Taiwan as tension from China intensifies". AP News. https://apnews.com/article/us-taiwan-china-invasion-threat-weapons-sales-military-fb9959dff-57d5ac8fd2f8400316185b5.

86 Wang, Cindy. (Published June 15, 2023; Accessed July 23, 2023) "US Presses Taiwan Opposition Candidate Over China Policies". Bloomberg. <u>https://www.bloomberg.</u> <u>com/news/articles/2023-06-15/us-presses-taiwan-opposition-candidate-over-likely-chi-</u> <u>na-plans?in\_source=embedded-checkout-banner</u>. 87 薛孟杰. (Published May 8, 2023; Accessed July 22, 2023) "盼美供先進武器衛台 侯友宜指台灣有責任穩定台海局勢". CT Want. <u>https://www.ctwant.com/article/255133</u>.

88 Ke, Wen-Je. Conducted by Lin, Bonny (April 20, 2023) "Fireside Chat with Dr Ko Wen-je, Chairman of the Taiwan People's Party and Former Mayor of Taipei". Center for Strategic and International Studies. <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/fireside-chat-dr-ko-wen-je-chairman-taiwan-peoples-party-and-former-mayor-taipei</u>

89 Gou, Terry (Published July 17, 2023; Accessed September 20, 2023) "Opinion Taiwan abandoning the one-China framework aggravates the risk of war". The Washington Post. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/07/17/taiwan-china-agreements-safety/</u>.

Liu Kuan-ting, Weu Kuei-hsiang, and Shih Hsiu-chuan. (Published May 13, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/Terry Gou voices support for 'one China, different interpretations'". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202305130010</u>

Liu Kuan-ting; Weu Kuei-hsiang; Shih Hsiu-chuan. (May 13, 2023; Accessed September 17, 2023) "ELECTION 2024/Terry Gou voices support for 'one China, different interpretations'". Focus Taiwan. <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202305130010</u>.

92 Interviewer; Lin, Bonnie; Interviewed; Ko, Wen-je (Transcript from Virtual event, April 20, 2023) "Fireside Chat with Dr. Ko Wen-je, Chairman of the Taiwan People's Party and Former Mayor of Taipei". Center for Strategic and International Studies. <u>https://www.csis.org/events/fireside-chat-dr-ko-wen-je-chairman-taiwan-peoples-party-and-former-mayor-taipei</u>.

23 Lai, Ching-te (Published July 4, 2022; Accessed August 2, 2023) "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait – As Beijing ratchets up military and economic tensions, we can never take our democracy for granted". Wall Street Journal Opinion. <u>https://www.wsj.</u> <u>com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-electionrace-war-7046ee00</u>.

94 Wang, Cindy; Hou, Betty. (Published July 3, 2023; Accessed July 26, 2023) "Taiwan Presidential Hopeful Vows to Maintain Peace With China". Bloomberg. <u>https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-07-04/taiwan-presidential-hopeful-vows-to-maintainpeace-with-china</u>.

95 General Secretariat of the Council of the European Union (Brussels, April 16, 2021) "Council conclusions on an EU Strategy for cooperation in the Indo-Pacific". Council on the European Union. 7695/21.

Von der Leyen, Ursula (Brussels, March 30, 2023) "Speech by President von der Leyen on EU-China relations to the Mercator Institute for China Studies and the European Policy Centre". European Commission. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech\_23\_2063</u>.

97 Borrell, Josep (Published April 22, 2023; Accessed August 3, 2023) "TRIBUNE. Josep Borrell, chef de la diplomatie européenne : « Un regard froid sur la Chine". Le Journal du Dimanche". <u>https://www.lejdd.fr/international/tribune-josep-borrell-chef-de-la-diploma-</u> <u>tie-europeenne-un-regard-froid-sur-la-chine-134992</u>.

98 Chimits, Francois; Ghiretti, Francesca; Stec, Grzegorz "Europe" (July, 2023) in From

a China strategy to no strategy at all – Exploring the diversity of European approaches. Edited by Bartsch, Bernhard; Wessling, Claudia. European Think-tank Network on China (ETNC). Pg. 26.

99 Anderlini, Jamil; Caulcutt, Clea (Published April 9, 2023; Accessed August 3, 2023) "Europe must resist pressure to become 'America's followers,' says Macron". Politico EU. https://www.politico.eu/article/emmanuel-macron-china-america-pressure-interview/.

Lau, Stuart; Von der Burchard, Hans (Published April 13, 2023; Accessed August 3, 2023) "Germany's Baerbock stresses alliance with US on Taiwan in riposte to Macron". Politico EU. <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/germanys-baerbock-stresses-alliance-with-us-on-taiwan-in-riposte-to-macron-xi-jinping-german-green-party/</u>.



## Lina Arvidsson

Lina Arvidsson is a former junior analyst at the Swedish National China Centre.

#### About the Swedish National China Centre

The Swedish National China Centre was established in 2021 as an independent unit at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI). The Centre conducts policy-relevant research and aims to contribute to a long-term improvement in the state of China-related knowledge in Sweden. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Swedish National China Centre or UI.

